TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

MINUTES OF SPECIAL MEETING SEPTEMBER 26, 2006

TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION

TOWNSHIP HALL, EASTPORT, MICHIGAN

Present:  Russell, King, Elbert, Colvin, Gaskell, Thompson and Parker (7:10 PM)

Absent:  None

Others:  Briggs, Sullivan

Audience:  22

1. Meeting convened at 6:00PM

2. Agenda was approved for tonight’s meeting.

3. No Communications were received

4. Concerns of the Public.  There were none.

5. Future Land Use Plan.  Larry Sullivan, Township Planner, was present to give an outline of the Future Land Use Plan.  He explained the process the Planning Commission has been in regarding the plan, beginning with the appointment of a committee to review the plan in 1996-97.  A survey of the citizens was conducted at that time and the results were one of the tools used to upgrade the plan.  The next step in the process is for the draft plan to be distributed to surrounding townships and government agencies for their review.  Once their comments are received, the Commission could make changes to the Plan and would then schedule a Public Hearing.  The Commission would then change or approve the Plan and pass it on to the Township Board for their approval.  Sullivan reviewed the goals of the Planning Commission, as stated in the Plan.  He discussed the trends in the Township, including age, population increases, and job potential.  At this time he handed out copies of the draft Land Use Map, explained the zones, and their ‘build-out” potential.  He opened the meeting to the public for questions and answers.

6. Q & A.  Many questions were received from the audience.  Fred Eden asked if there was a plan before 1996 and whether this plan will be used for ordinance changes in the future.  Sullivan replied that the map that was developed for the Plan was used as the Zoning Map.  In regard to ordinance changes, Sullivan explains what could happen.  The reason for adopting a Future Land Use Plan is to have something to base your zoning on.  In some communities, once the Plan is adopted, they could change their zoning ordinance to mirror the future Plan.  It could also be used when there is a request to rezone property.  They could consult the Plan to see if the change is consistent with the Plan.  It’s not clear at this time which direction the Commission and the Board may take.  Sullivan explains the Township Enabling Act states the Plan must be reviewed every 5 years but it does not have to be amended or changed.

Mike Lathers questioned the green and brown areas near Creswell and how they arrived at where to put them.  Sullivan explained the series of maps used to determine various zones, based on soils, slope, wetlands, etc.  It is asked what the future zoning would be in areas such as the Airport?  It is explained that this is not a Zoning Map but rather a map representing what you want the township to be.  Once again the options available were explained.  Zoning could be changed to 100% mirror the Future Land Use Map or the Township could use this plan to consider future rezoning requests and whether or not they comply with the plan.  The changing of the Plan does not change zoning.  From the audience it is stated that the map does not show the location of some current commercial activity. It is asked why. It is explained that any current commercial activity would stay commercial for any owner or future owner unless that property is rezoned. 

Nancy Ellison asked about the map showing some property as both prime forest and prime farmland.  Sullivan responds that in many cases some of those lands have very similar characteristics. The slope of the land usually determines the difference.  Hydric soil and wetland areas also are considered.  She also comments that Farmland Preservation was defeated in this area.  Sullivan responds that attitudes can change over time, citing Lochen Heath as an example.

Mr. Jim Gurr commented that he’s anxious that the airport stays an airport and feels this plan takes little into account what people are currently doing in Torch Lake Township.  Mr. Lathers asked why the airport wasn’t zoned recreational.  The reply is that it is not a recreational activity but rather a commercial activity.

Maryanne Jorgenson commented that she thinks it’s an intrusion on the rights of the airpark by changing it to Agricultural zone.  She continued by stating that both of the commercial areas are located in the center of the township and she questioned why they would want to move it to the north end and take away the agricultural property that they are trying to save.  She does not want to see the airpark shown in the Master Plan in any other way then what it is.  Sullivan responds again that many townships merely use the plan as a reference when rezoning a property is requested.

Tim Peterson also asked how they could guarantee that zoning will not change in the future?  He asked about his restaurant being shown Residential by this map, but they state that this is not a zoning map, then how can he sell his restaurant in the future as commercial?  If it will stay, in fact, commercial forever, shouldn’t that be shown on the Map?  The reply is, once again, that this is not a zoning map.  Mr. Gurr replies that even though it may not be the Commission’s intention to restrict future use, the document they are creating allows for those restrictions if another body, such as a judge, chooses to use it as a reference.

Mr. Lathers asked about trailer parks and the requirement to have one in every township.  Sullivan responds that you have to make reasonable allowances for all uses within the community, therefore trailer parks would be most appropriate in the Commercial Residential area, which is in the Eastport area.      

Alan Martel asked that for something as important as the Future Land Use Plan, more effort should have been made to notify every landowner how his or her property has been designated.  He even suggests the Board inform everyone in the township the land use designated for his property, or the land use versus the zoning map.   He believes that’s a way to see what people’s feelings are and what they think.  Other of his concerns included the scale of the Map and some of the terminology that is used and where it came from and what it means.  He is also looking for references used in creating this document.

Nancy Ellison asked if the Land Use Plan was copied from other surrounding areas, and Sullivan replies that it was not a cut and paste document but rather was written by the original committee members.

It was asked what the Township’s thinking was by selecting the San Marino site for the new Public Safety Building.  Parker replied that it is driven by two things.  The EMS location better serves the entire community, as it is more centrally located.  Also there was and effort to combine common buildings to share heat, etc. and to begin cross-training EMS and fire personnel.  Lastly, a new Township Hall was needed and it ought to be in a central location. 

Sullivan attempts to clarify the significance of the Plan by stating that the Plan is a general advisory document.  Any use currently operating that is in compliance with zoning can continue in perpetuity, even if zoning is changed to some other district, regardless of what the Plan says.  The law allows legal non-conforming uses to continue forever, as long as they are not abandoned.  You will not loose the use of your property.  For those of you that are running commercial businesses, regardless of what this plan says or what happens to zoning, you are not going to loose the use of your facility.  It also does not prohibit you from selling your business to someone else, as long as that use is continuing.  Mr. Gurr stated that the concern is getting the maximum value for your property if and when you may choose to sell.  Mr. Peterson asked again about his restaurant, and Mr. Sullivan explained that even if his commercial property were rezoned to something else, he could continue to run his restaurant in perpetuity, even if were sold to someone else.  If the property were not rezoned, and remained commercial, he could apply for any other use allowed by the zoning ordinance in the commercial district.  The Township Board is the authority to rezone property.

Jim Mottern asks the Commission not to get defensive over comments from the community.  He believes that what the people are asking is that the current Land Use Map ought to reflect how the property is being used or how it is currently zoned.  What’s wrong with that?  The reply is that’s a zoning map.

Mr. Russell thanks the audience for their comments tonight.  He wished more people were willing to get involved.  The Commission will attempt to come up with a new zoning map.  The next regular meeting will be October 10, 2006 and the next special meeting will be October 24th.  

7. Other concerns of the Commission.  There were none.  

8. With no other business, the motion to adjourn at 8:30 PM passed 7-0.

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary

